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Metropolitan King County Council
Growth Management and Natural Resources Committee

Staff Report

	Agenda Item No.
	5
	Staff
	Megan Smith

	Ordinance No.
	2006-0309
	Date
	July 11, 2006

	Attending
	Ted Sullivan, Public Benefit Rating System Program Manager, Water and Land Resources Division (WLRD)
	
	


SUBJECT
AN ORDINANCE relating to extending the waiver for public benefit rating system and timberlands application fees; and amending Ordinance 1076, Section 4, as amended, and K.C.C. 20.36.040.

SUMMARY

Proposed Ordinance 2006-0309 would reinstate a waiver of the application fee for Public Benefit Rating System (PBRS) applications through 2007. It would also expand the fee waiver to include applications for the Timberlands program.
BACKGROUND

Chapter 84.34 RCW authorizes counties to assess open space, agricultural lands, and timberlands based on their current use rather than their highest and best use in recognition of the public benefits that these uses provide. Based on this authority, King County established open space, timberlands, and agricultural taxation programs in 1992. Through these programs, landowners get tax benefits in exchange for long-term commitments to keep land in open space, farm, and timberland uses. Since the establishment of PBRS, more than six hundred landowners have enrolled, resulting in protection of more than six thousand acres.

King County Comprehensive Plan Policy E-101 states that the county should use incentives to protect and restore the natural environment whenever practicable. As part of the 2004 Comprehensive Plan Update, the Council added new categories for credit through PBRS: Watershed Protection (recognizes additional commitments to protect forest cover) and Rural Stewardship (provides incentives for completing and implementing a stewardship plan tailored to a landowners goals and the habitat resources on their property). In order to encourage additional applications to PBRS, the Council approved Ordinance 15137 amending K.C.C 20.36.040 to waive the PBRS application fee during 2005. 
The Council appropriated funding to the WLRD in 2005 to offset lost revenue for the fee waiver and to increase the number staff dedicated to outreach and monitoring for the PBRS. With the implementation of the fee waiver and increased outreach to rural land owners, applications to PBRS increased from fifty-six land owners in 2004, to eighty-four landowners in 2005. WLRD has set a goal of one hundred applications in 2006. Funds were appropriated to WLRD 2006 to support a continuation of the fee waiver. However, the authority to offer the fee waiver expired at the end of 2005.
ORDINANCE PROVISIONS and TIME SENSITIVITY
This code change would extend the waiver of the PBRS application fee through 2007, and would expand the fee waiver to applications for the Timberlands program, which also serves smaller landowners (covers forest lands of five to twenty acres). The fee waiver would go into effect upon the effective date of this ordinance, and the waiver cannot be offered retroactively. Inquiries and applications to PBRS and Timberlands “ramp-up” during the third and fourth quarters. Therefore, timely adoption of this code change would enable WLRD to market the fee waiver to potential applicants this fall. 
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